
 

 

May 21, 2020 
 
 
 
Dear friends, 
 
We greet you in the name of Jesus Christ, the one who taught us that love of God and one another 
sustains us even in the darkest of times.   

COVID-19 has propelled us into uncharted territory. Every aspect of our daily lives has been disrupted. 
Our desire to be together in community has led us to online ministry, and we have encountered new 
and familiar faces with a renewed presence of the Holy Spirit in our gatherings. We are discovering “a 
variety of ways in which spiritual community forms and flows as expressions of the gospel of peace.” 
(Words of Counsel to the Church, Stephen M. Veazey, April 13, 2019)  

God is doing something new in our midst.  
 
We are deeply grateful for the leadership and ministry provided by mission center presidents and 
pastors. As the reopening of churches closed by the COVID-19 emergency is considered, mission center 
presidents, in consultation with their supervising apostle, will determine when this will occur. Apostles 
will continue to work closely with mission center leaders to monitor and evaluate local conditions and 
information.  
 
Templates and checklists are available to support congregations as they assess how to implement the 
guidelines outlined in this document. Please continue to carefully monitor communications from your 
mission center for updates regarding the process of returning to in-person gatherings.  
 
We acknowledge that the situation remains fluid and the appropriate time to resume gatherings will 
vary across the United States. We affirm the principle of protecting the most vulnerable and encourage 
individuals and families to do what is best based on personal situations and risk factors. It is imperative 
that we monitor local conditions and remain flexible in our response, understanding that future 
gatherings might be suspended as needed. 
 
We remain committed to doing the best we can to care for one another and make responsible choices 
and decisions for the welfare of all. 
 
In the peace of Jesus Christ, 

USA Apostles  

Barbara Carter    Janné Grover   Ron Harmon 
Robin Linkhart    Lachlan Mackay   David Nii 
Arthur Smith (Mexico-Texas MC)  Mareva Arnaud Tchong (Pacific Island MC)  
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Preparing to Reopen In-person Congregation Gatherings 

Duration: In effect until further notice 
 
During the COVID-19 outbreak, the Presidency advised the church at all levels to 
comply with stay-at-home orders issued by governments and professional health 
organizations such as the World Health Organization (WHO) and Centers for 
Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). As governments begin to reopen 
economies and social life, the Presidency is providing this resource to assist 
congregations in preparing to resume in-person gatherings when appropriate. 
 
These guidelines are not telling congregations they must reopen beginning 1 June; 
we are acknowledging that local government jurisdictions are relaxing restrictions 
and lifting stay-at-home orders. The best we can do is provide guidelines to assist 
local leaders in making responsible choices in how congregation members gather 
in-person for worship. 
 
Community of Christ is a global community. This means the basic guidelines 
below will need to be reviewed and modified, as needed, by local leaders and field 
apostles to address the specific criteria established by each government. While 
some guidelines will differ according to local government standards and available 
provisions, the guidelines used in every field must endeavor to uphold the 
principles outlined below. Field apostles may provide further direction on how and 
when guidelines will be implemented in different fields. 
 
In all cases, congregation leaders need to work with their mission center president 
and supervising apostle to develop plans to reopen congregations for in-person 
gatherings. 
 
Principles upheld during the COVID-19 pandemic and for reopening 
congregations 

1. The church’s response should emphasize “protecting the most 
vulnerable” (Doctrine and Covenants 164:6a) in our congregations, cities, 
towns, and villages. This includes our senior members and those already 
affected by other health challenges. 
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2. The church’s actions should emphasize preventative strategies to keep 
COVID-19 from spreading. Beyond managing risk, we are trying to be 
good world citizens, taking the lead on implementing solutions and not 
adding to the problem. 

3. A primary prevention strategy is “social (physical) distancing.” This 
requires a minimum separation of six (6) feet, or (2) metres and limiting 
the size of gatherings as prescribed by the local government. 

4. The church, as a part of society, should comply with local government 
guidelines to mitigate the spread of COVID-19. 

5. Congregational leaders need to consult with their mission center 
president and field apostle in making decisions for reopening 
congregations. 

6. Church leaders should proceed cautiously and make responsible choices 
that emphasize the well-being of individuals, the congregation, and their 
communities in which members and friends live. Patience and restraint 
now may reduce suffering and death for some later. 

7. People should not be pressured to attend in-person church gatherings 
during the pandemic, and church attendance at in-person gatherings never 
should be presented as a “test of faith” or measure of commitment. 
Concerned people should be encouraged to do what is best, given their 
personal situation and risk factors. 

8. Congregations should consider the best combination of in-person and 
online ministries to move forward. 

9. If a conflict exists between local requirements and guidance in this 
document, the most restrictive requirements should be followed. 

 
Criteria for reopening congregations for in-person gatherings 

A. Congregations must comply with local government guidelines that stipulate 
how and when religious organizations can meet in-person. The decision for a 
congregation to begin in-person gatherings must include consultation with 
the mission center president and field apostle to ensure the well-being of all 
congregants and the community. Note: This includes monitoring data that 
suggest when a congregation must be closed again for a changing risk to the 
members and community. 

B. A sustainable decline in COVID-19 cases has occurred for three (3) weeks 
or as recommended by the local government. 
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C. Testing for COVID-19 has increased and is available locally as per the rules 
of the local government. 

D. Local hospitals are not overloaded with COVID-19 patients and can provide 
treatment for all patients and health conditions needing hospital care. 

E. Personal protective equipment (masks, gloves, sanitizer) should be bought 
by members and used during group gatherings. 

 
Guidelines for returning to in-person congregation gatherings 
Providing a combination of in-person and online ministries will be important to 
reach people as we journey into the future. If the mission center president and 
supervising apostle have consulted and determined reopening can occur, if 
government guidelines allow for religious organizations to meet in-person, and if 
the criteria above have been met, the following provisions need to be considered, 
and in some cases implemented before in-person gatherings begin: 
 
Church facility 

• Prepare the church building or meeting location before every gathering by 
cleaning and sanitizing door handles, light switches, bathroom faucets, 
countertops, cameras used for online streaming, microphones, keyboards, 
musical instruments, and other commonly touched areas. Refer to national 
health organizations for recommended cleaning protocol. 

• Establish a cleaning contract or volunteer cleaning plan to meet local 
sanitation guidelines between each use of the facility. Keep and maintain a 
calendar of dates and persons who cleaned the building. 

o If you use an outside cleaning company, consult with it about adding 
any cleaning protocols to comply with minimum requirements under 
governmental rules and regulations. This discussion should include 
the types of products it is using and its policies to limit exposure by or 
to its staff and employees. 

• Do not provide refreshments and food in church settings. 
• Post signs in the building that encourage noncontact greetings. 
• Post signs at the front door: 

o Anyone who feels ill, has a fever over 37.8°C/100°F, persistent 
cough, sore throat, or runny nose is encouraged not to enter the 
facility and risk exposing others. 

o People who have tested positive for COVID-19, and any member of 
their family unit, should not enter the facility for at least 14 days after 
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receiving their test results and showing no signs of illness. (Note: 
Family units are groups living in the same dwelling space.) 

• The pastor should consider naming a facility health officer for the 
congregation to help assure all requirements are in place and being followed. 
The health officer will be responsible for immediately notifying the pastor or 
pastoral team if a problem arises, if someone needs to be asked to leave the 
gathering, or if the gathering needs to end. The pastor ultimately will be 
responsible for ensuring established protocols are understood and executed. 
Documentation of someone being asked to leave or an event being canceled 
due to a potential risk to others must be submitted to the pastor and mission 
center president within 24 hours. If possible, the name of the person(s), 
address, phone, and email must be secured. This information and a list of 
others in attendance must be submitted in case the health authorities need to 
be contacted. 

• Assign a person each time the group gathers to create a list of attendees. 
Make sure contact information is available for people who do not attend 
regularly. The list must be maintained until further notice in case it needs to 
be accessed for future tracing purposes. 

• All participants should wear masks if indicated by local governments or 
national health organization recommendations. Extra masks should be at the 
entrance to the facility for those who arrive without their own masks. These 
extra masks should be disposable. 

• Hand sanitizer (with 60 percent or more alcohol) should be available in 
multiple locations. In nations where hand sanitizer is not readily available, 
have multiple stations with reusable water buckets with faucet and soap. 
People should be encouraged to wash or sanitize their hands when entering 
the building. 

• Remove pens, information cards, Bibles, hymnals, etc. from seats to prevent 
the risk of spreading the virus and to reduce the number of items to sanitize 
following each gathering. 

• Post a sign on the restroom door and limit the number of people allowed in 
this smaller area at one time. It is recommended that only one person should 
use the restroom at a time unless supervising a child or being from the same 
family unit. 

• If you learn a person recently tested positive for COVID-19 and attended an 
activity at the church facility, then shut down all activities at least 14 days or 
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until the facility has been thoroughly cleaned and sanitized by a professional 
company. 

 
Physical distancing 

• Post signs that remind members to comply with local government guidelines 
for social/physical distancing—six (6) feet/two (2) metres.  

• Develop a seating plan for groups that establishes appropriate physical 
distancing. (People who live in the same household can sit together.) 

• The maximum number of participants for a gathering will be determined by 
government guidelines or the size of space to accommodate the physical-
distancing requirement. 

o Congregations should try to limit attendance to 30 percent of the 
seating capacity. Adding additional service times or opening 
fellowship halls for seating with video screens are possible solutions. 

• For larger congregations—more than 50—consider holding two services to 
ensure appropriate physical distancing. Develop a plan for cleaning surfaces 
between services. 

• Livestream worship services for members who are more vulnerable to health 
risk or are not ready to return. Remember to be aware of and think through 
issues related to security and copyright when using online alternatives. 

 
Church-school programs 

• Church-school programs or small-group activities should be postponed until 
governments have allowed children to return to schools. If activities are 
provided, consider holding them outside with physical distancing. Cleaning 
requirements must be met as stipulated by local government guidelines. 

• Consider providing church-school programs or smalls groups through online 
connection. Remember to follow child-protection guidelines for any online 
events or meetings with youth, as well as general security and copyright 
considerations for online activities. 

 
Worship services 

• Suspend the use of bulletins. Project announcements, order of service, etc. If 
bulletins must be used, allow for personal pickup of bulletins without a 
hand-off. 
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• Refrain from congregational singing when together in-person. Singing 
significantly increases the risk of virus spread. Consider alternatives on how 
to use music during worship: 

o Project hymns so people can reflect on the text as the hymns are 
played. 

o Use more music meditation in place of singing. 
o Use a recording of a member singing from home. 

• To reduce possible contamination, do not use hymnals. If you instead project 
hymns/lyrics, remember to follow appropriate copyright guidelines. 

• Do not pass offering plates. Arrange for an alternative location and 
receptacle where offerings can be received. The offering should be handled 
only by the financial officer or designee, who must use disposable gloves 
and mask in accounting for the funds. Encourage eTithing. 

• Microphones should be sanitized following each worship gathering. Worship 
participants should refrain from handling the microphone. Minimize the use 
of portable microphones by more than one person without sanitizing 
between use by different people. 

• Consider shortening services to 45 minutes or less to reduce exposure and 
need for restrooms. 

• Gatherings for weddings and funerals need to comply with the same 
requirements stated above. The congregation or guests must be prepared to 
provide or pay for additional cleaning and sanitizing following the use of 
outside groups. 

 
Sacraments 

• Refrain from serving the Lord’s Supper in its traditional form and using 
serving trays. There is an increased risk of participants accidently touching 
the bread or a cup. Alternative forms for participating in this sacrament 
should be explored: 

o Have participants bring their own emblems to use. 
o Buy pre-packaged emblems. 
o Have participants come to a designated location to receive the 

emblems to be handed to each participant in individual containers by a 
priesthood member wearing latex gloves and a mask if required by the 
local government. 

o If emblems are prepared, the preparers must wear gloves and mask. 
• Marriage ceremonies need to comply with the requirement stated above. 
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• As much as possible, other sacraments that involve touch or proximity 
should be delayed until physical distancing requirements are suspended by 
local or national governments and health organizations. Requests for 
individual exceptions for other sacraments should be directed to the 
supervising apostle, who will consult with the First Presidency before 
responding. 

 
Midweek services 

• Consider suspending midweek services, youth gatherings, etc. to reduce in-
person contact. 

• Where possible, hold midweek services, youth gatherings, etc. online. 

 
Church facilities used by outside groups 

• Any outside group using or renting our church facilities must comply with 
the same requirements stated in the above guidelines for in-person 
gatherings. The outside group leader must receive a copy of the guidelines 
and protocols, sign them, and return them to be kept by the pastor. 

• The congregation will inform the mission center president and should be 
responsible to ensure that added protocols for hosting, physical distancing, 
and cleaning as defined by the local government or health organization 
before and after will need to be clearly defined, implemented, and 
documented. 

• No food or drinks should be allowed in the congregation during the event. 
• Any leases or use agreements with outside groups must be updated with the 

additional language related to COVID-19 provided by the Office of General 
Counsel. 

• If you learn a person recently tested positive for COVID-19 and not long ago 
attended an activity at the church facility, then all activities there should be 
shut down at least 14 days or until the facility has been cleaned and sanitized 
thoroughly by a professional company. 

 
Expectation for good-faith compliance 

• If a congregation allows the church building to be used in a way that is not 
consistent with these guidelines and a law suit is filed by someone who 
claimed they contracted the virus at the church, then the congregation will be 
responsible for all legal fees and any final settlement amounts approved by a 
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court or through mediation that are not covered by the church’s insurance 
carrier. 

 
Supporting documents 

• Attached to these guidelines are the following document templates: Planning 
to Reopen, Cleaning Checklist, Participant Tracking, and Implementation 
Checklist. These templates are provided to help congregations plan, 
implement, and manage in-person gatherings. 

 
Final comments 
In all cases, congregations need to monitor ongoing developments in their local 
government jurisdiction. It is expected that congregations will follow government 
guidelines and recommendations. Congregations also should monitor 
recommendations from their governmental health organizations for cleaning 
protocols and physical-distancing requirements. 
 
Community of Christ Enduring Principles call us to uphold the Sacredness of 
Creation and to Make Responsible Choices. When we uphold our Enduring 
Principles, we participate in being good world citizens who demonstrate our care 
and concern for the welfare of all humans. We have no idea how long this 
pandemic will impact the global community. But we are committed to doing the 
best we can to care for our members and communities where Community of Christ 
is present. 
 
To this end, may these guidelines assist local leaders in making responsible 
decisions that will care for the spiritual and physical needs of all people. 


